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Supplementary report to the Methodist Council from the Discipleship and Ministries Learning Network (Implementation Executive) [The Executive].

The Executive held its first meeting on 18 December 2012. 

1. The following meetings were arranged, either ‘face to face’ or by Conference call: 22 January, 12 March, 24 April, 14 May, Tuesday 18 June.  Further meetings will be arranged as necessary.

2. In addition to these meetings regular email business will be undertaken, and priority given to deal with it in an efficient and timely manner. 

3. Regular reports, updating all matters relating to the Executive will be produced and circulated, providing regular oversight, monitoring and progression. The Executive will receive all communications being sent to and by the Implementation Team and other appropriate groupings.
4. The two different functions for which the Executive is responsible are recognised, and the meetings are constructed to delineate the type of business and responsibilities before it. Put briefly, the Executive: 

a) acts as an oversight group for the work of the Implementation Team, and responds to requests for direction and decision in relation to the work of that Team, and
b) is delegated by the Council and on behalf of the Council holds certain management and governance responsibilities in respect of specified institutions for which the Council is the managing trustee body.
The Executive has been provided with administrative and research support from within the Connexional Team.
5. The Executive reflected on the processes relating to the Fruitful Field project in light of recent criticisms of it, and noted that space and time was allocated in the Council agenda to air these.

6. The Executive scrutinised papers providing a breakdown of each of the development strategies currently being implemented in relation to the Network, and a summary of the work undertaken since the Conference. The importance of regular monitoring of these multiple pieces of work was noted. Developing ever clearer means of presenting complex information as simply as possible was requested. 

7. The Executive discussed developments in respect of the Common Awards scheme (whereby Durham University will provide the validation powers for most Anglican theological colleges). A draft contract with Durham University has been sent to the Methodist Church for comment and it is hoped the contract will be brought to a meeting in March. Several Methodist Tutors are involved in the work of drafting documentation and engaging with the contract, and the importance of ensuring that the Common Awards are suited to Methodist purposes was noted. Ideally, the relationship between the Methodist Church and Durham University would be mediated through the Church of England. The desirability of Methodist and Anglican students following pathways at The Queen’s Foundation so as to receive awards validated by the same partner was noted. The Executive also noted the possibility of multiple validating partners for Methodist pathways as the Network developed, noting Notice of Motion 102/2012. The Executive recognised that further work is needed on validation methods (other than the Common Awards scheme) to ensure that these are consolidated and financially viable. 

8. The Executive noted that there is a review of existing learning and development opportunities and resources currently underway. It is being carried out by Sue Miller within the Connexional Team, with district and regional officers and tutors in learning institutions. Further updates and a final report for approval will come to the Executive. 

9. The Executive considered a paper outlining work in respect of scholarship, research and innovation. It agreed that people from across the Connexion will be invited to contribute the priority fields for work supported by the Methodist Church and the type of SRI that the Church should support. It was noted that the Network will be able to better support emerging scholars (lay and ordained) with a wider range of resources than previously. It was also noted that the Wesley House Trustees will bring a paper to the meeting of the Council in January. The importance of strong links with the Methodist Heritage Committee was also noted, together with the links between this work and Notice of Motion 102/2012. 
10. The Executive considered a paper on ‘Circuit level development’, involving learning circuits and churches, and practice-based formation. It was noted that the draft specification devised by Luke Curran and other members of the IMT has been seen by the Ministries Committee and will return there following revisions based on feedback from various committees. Circuits will be given the opportunity to provide feedback following revisions based on input from Superintendent ministers. The Executive recognised the scheme’s indebtedness to prior learning and previous practice-based schemes developed in theological institutions. 

11. The Executive considered a draft ‘map’ of potential Network regions developed in consultation with the Chairs of the Regional Training Forums and the Larger than Circuit Working Party. A revised version of the ‘map’ was presented to the Chair’s meeting and will be presented to the Council and consequent upon the approval of the Council, the IMT will begin to plan the arrangement of the Network staff team based on these regions with oversight from the Executive. 

12. The Executive considered a document dealing with timelines and staffing of the Network. The timeline has been shared with members of staff concerned and it was noted that a recent gathering of Discipleship & Ministries officers had responded positively to the timeline. The Executive noted the vital deadline of the April meeting of the Council for key staffing matters, and the importance of the order of appointments made during the recruitment and redeployment timetable window. Significant time will need to be made available in the summer of 2013 for interview panels etc. It was recognised that the Supreme Court case regarding the employment status of ministers could have an impact on these processes. The Executive heard how the IMT is currently modelling various staffing arrangements, and working alongside an HR consultant. Detailed work regarding staffing will be presented to the Executive in due course.

13. The Executive reflected on the timeline for the development strategy of the two Centres: Cliff College and The Queen’s Foundation. It noted that there has been positive feedback with regard to relations between the two staff teams and that offsite accommodation can be sourced at The Queen’s Foundation from September 2013. The Open Days in December at The Queen’s Foundation were highly successful and provided helpful information to registered candidates at this stage, the vast majority of whom have expressed they would be willing and able to undertake either the full-time or the part-time pathway in September 2013. Bespoke pathways will be arranged for those for whom these pathways would not be suitable. The Executive requested a more detailed development strategy of the campuses to be brought to the January meeting of the Executive.
14. The Executive recognised the importance of brand and communicating well with a broad constituency (including and especially members of the Conference). It instructed that attention be paid to models of communication and a report to the next meeting be made. The intention is that the ‘brand’ will be launched by May 2013 and it is hoped that documentation will be available for distribution to representatives of District Synods shortly afterwards. It was agreed that external communications consultants should be engaged to assist with some of the work, alongside members of the IMT.   

15. The Executive discussed governance structure development for the Network. This needs to be coherent and unified throughout the Network, but rooted in and connected to the Council as the Employing Body. The Executive noted work was underway about this issue and it is hoped that a detailed model would be ready for the next meeting of the Executive. Liaison with the Governance Support Cluster in respect of this issue is continuing.
16. The Executive reflected on the consequences of the Conference decisions that certain institutions would move from charitable activities to commercial activities, thereby producing an income to resource the work of the Network. It considered confidential papers provided by property consultants and discussed opportunities, risks and sensitivities involved, requesting further exploration and an assessment of whether financial contingency scenarios were required.  
17. The Executive heard and approved continuing decommissioning and transitional activity, including protocols for the use of reserves / unspent income currently held as locally-controlled funds. It also approved a number of communications with different groupings such as RTP management groups and new student ministers from September 2013.
19. Updates were received in respect of The Wesley Study Centre, Durham and Wesley House, Cambridge. It was noted that both institutions have requested additional connexional funding, that meetings have taken place in both places with members of the Ministries Committee, that further meetings will take place and that various matters remain under discussion.
20. The Executive reviewed the institutions for which it has assumed certain management and governance responsibilities: Hartley Victoria College; Methodist International Centre and the York Institute for Community Theology. In respect of Hartley Victoria College, the Executive noted conversations have taken place and will continue with officers there, and decisions about property disposal are required. It was decided that a member(s) of the Executive will pay a pastoral visit to Luther King House. It was noted that a satisfactory report has been received from Richard Andrew, Director of the York Institute of Community Theology. It was also noted that officers at Hartley Victoria College and the York Institute of Community Theology are continuing to provide pastoral care to those at their institutions. The Executive asked for a meeting to be arranged with MIC Limited to ascertain various matters in relation to the evolution of governance responsibilities.
21. The Executive noted that the Council may delegate management and governance responsibility for further institutions to it.  
22. The Executive completed its first full meeting more fully aware of the nature of its work in respects of its oversight, management and governance. It will continue to make report to the Council.
***RESOLUTION
7/2.
The Council receives the report
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